
July 9, 2024 
 
The regular meeting of the Ligonier Township Supervisors was held Tuesday, July 9, 2024 at 
7:00 p.m. in the Municipal Building with Chairman Dan Resenic presiding.  
 
Members Present:  Dan Resenic, Erik Ross, Stephanie Verna, Scott Matson, and John Beaufort. 
 
Others Present: Township Manager Michael Strelic, Solicitor Dan Hudock, Chief of Police 
Michael Matrunics, and Finance Officer Bethany Caldwell. 
 
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 
Terrell Funk thanked the Board for work done at Ligonier Beach.  
 
COMMENTS FROM THE SUPERVISORS 
There were no comments from the Supervisors.   
 
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 
A motion was made by Erik Ross and seconded by Stephanie Verna to approve the minutes from the 
June 25, 2024 meetings (regular board meeting and public hearing).  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
1. PennDOT: Route 271 no passing zone  
2. Westmoreland County Association of Township Supervisors annual picnic invitation 
 
REPORTS: 
 
MANAGER 
Mr. Strelic reported that the Township’s volunteer fire departments are holding their annual fundraiser.  
If the VFDs were to go away, he estimated it would cost approximately $6M to operate one station and 
considering how large the township is, we’d need multiple stations.  So please give generously – attend 
the fish fries, the festivals, the gun bashes, etc. as the volunteers are saving the taxpayers from a 
tremendous financial burden.  
 
SOLICITOR 
Mr. Hudock had nothing to report. 
 
POLICE 
Chief Matrunics had nothing to report.   
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



TREASURER 
Supervisor Verna read the fund balances as of June 30, 2024: 
 

 
 
BILLS PAYABLE 
A motion was made by Stephanie Verna and seconded by Scott Matson to approve the bills payable as 
presented.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
Ordinance 2024-O-01 Zoning Ordinance: 
This ordinance was reviewed by staff, the Planning Commission, the Zoning Hearing Board, the County 
Planners, the public, and is finally ready for approval. 
 
A motion was made by Stephanie Verna and seconded by John Beaufort to approve Ordinance 2024-O-
01, Zoning Ordinance.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
Ligonier Valley Trail Study Committee: 
The township received letters of interest from Wade Stoner, Kathi Steimer, and Bethany Caldwell, while 
Jessica Golden and Rob Barron volunteered from the Rec Board.  
 
A motion was made by Erik Ross and seconded by Stephanie Verna to appoint Jessica Golden, Rob 
Barron, Wade Stoner, Kathie Steimer, and Bethany Caldwell to the Ligonier Valley Trail Study committee.  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
LVSD Baseball Field Land Development:   
This plan was reviewed and recommended by the Planning Commission. 
 
Supervisor Beaufort asked the following questions: 
 
Are the engineer’s recommendations are being addressed?  A Marksosky engineer confirmed the 
recommendations were being addressed and they are seeking contingent approval.   
 
Was Stormwater reviewed?  Yes, by the Township’s engineer.   
 

Fund Balances (month end) June
General Fund 684,240$    
General Fund Reserves 1,279,643$ 
Liquid Fuels Tax Fund 475,918$    
Capital Fund Reserves 56,447$      
Ligonier Beach Park Fund 122,213$    
Developer's Fund* 8,927$        
   *Escrow 5,125$        
   *Mill Creek Memorial Park 1,209$        
   *Ligonier Trail 2,500$        
   *Kids Corner grant 93$             
Total Funds 2,627,388$ 



Do they need to put funds in the escrow account?  Yes, amount to be determined.  
 
Do they need to secure a performance bond?  Yes 
 
What is the schedule?  They’d like to put the job out to bid in early August, award the contract a couple 
weeks later, and start construction in September.   This is an accelerated schedule, they will lay down 
sod instead of seeding as the goal is to have the kids playing on the field by next spring.  
 
A motion was made by Erik Ross and seconded by John Beaufort to approve the Ligonier Valley School 
District’s baseball field land development contingent upon meeting the Township’s financial and 
regulatory / permit requirements.  Motion carried unanimously.  
 
Resolution 2024-R-10, Laurel Mountain Christian Camp / Citikidz Sewage Planning Module 
There are a few new cabins being built in Cook Township, across the municipal line that would like to tap 
into an existing septic field.  Reviewed and recommended by both the Planning Commission and the 
Sewage Enforcement Officer.  
 
A motion was made by Erik Ross and seconded by Scott Matson to approve Resolution 2024-R-10.  
Motion carried unanimously.  
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION 
There was no executive session. 
 
ADDITIONAL COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC 
Cynthia Brown – thanked the Board for approving the school’s land development plan.  
 
ADDITIONAL COMMENTS FROM THE SUPERVISORS 
There were no additional comments from the Board.  
 
MOTION TO ADJOURN 
A motion was made by Erik Ross and seconded by Stephanie Verna to adjourn the meeting.  All of Board 
was in favor.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:16 p.m.   
 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
 
Bethany Caldwell 
Assistant Secretary/Treasurer  

 
 




